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Annual Congregational Meeting  

June 4/5, 2022 

Minutes 

Calvary Lutheran Church and School 

 

1. This year’s meeting was held in two onsite sessions: one after the 6:30 PM worship 

service on Saturday, June 4, 2022, and one after the 10:45 AM worship service on 

Sunday, June 5, 2022. The meeting was recessed between the two sessions. 

2. On Saturday, June 4, the meeting was called to order at 7:40 PM and conducted by 

Gene Jend, Executive Director. There were 39 voting members in attendance.  On 

Sunday, June 5, the meeting was reconvened at approximately 12:10 PM by Gene 

Jend, Executive Director. There were 47 voting members in attendance. Total voting 

members in attendance was 86, meaning we had a quorum. 

a. The agenda for each onsite session was the same. (See Attachment 1.) 

b. Attachment 1 contains the slides that were presented at this meeting. Please 

refer to them for details of what was presented. 

c. Executive Director Gene Jend opened with a devotion and prayer. 

d. Gene Jend welcomed the attendees and gave some opening comments. He 

noted that anyone 18 years old and older and a member of the congregation 

could vote. A quorum is 5% of membership, which is 53 voting members. 

e. Gene Jend presented some recent Highs and Lows from the 2021-2022 church 

year. 

f. Gene Jend reviewed the minutes from the prior year’s voters meeting (2021). 

(See Attachment 2.) There was a MOTION and second to approve the minutes 

from our last congregational meeting held June 5/6, 2021. The motion 

CARRIED at both onsite sessions. 

g. There was a question as to whether we needed to have new motions at the 

second session since motions were made at the first session on Saturday night. 

It was stated that we should have new motions at the second session. 

h. Gene Jend presented the Nominations Slate of Officers and Ministry Teams for 

2022-2023.  (See Attachment 3.) He acknowledged and thanked those who are 

willing to serve, as well as the nominating committee of Pastor Ebert, 

Deaconess Emily Spelde, Director of Engagement Kara Hiatt, Susan Richert, 

Wade Jackson, and Director of Admissions & Development Jennifer Skojac. 

There was a MOTION and second to elect the nominees listed on the 2022-

2023 Nominations Slate. Gene noted that we aim to elect 1/3 of the ministry 

team directors each year. The motion CARRIED at both onsite sessions. 
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i. Pastor Ebert presented the congregational update. 

Membership Update  

As of May 31, 2022 

• Confirmed/Communicant membership:  1052 

• Baptized membership: 1270 

2022-2023 Ministry Year Theme 

Pastor presented the 2022-2023 ministry year focus: “Growing Together —

For the Sake of Others”. Why are we here and where are we going? 

i. We should be more like a gathering of grapes (a congregation, all 

connected) rather than a bag of marbles (a conglomeration, all 

independent). 

ii. Are we connecting with others and our community where they are? 

iii. What are we doing to… 

• welcome the guest? 

• challenge the connected? 

Church & School 

Member & Non-member 

• serve our community? 

iv. We will be asking if we desire the calling to make sure there is a place 

for our children and grandchildren, for our nieces and nephews — a 

church that cares for and meets our loved ones and neighbors where 

they are at and welcomes them into God’s kingdom. 

v. Are we comfortable with change for the good of others? 

Thank you Gene Jend 

Pastor Ebert thanked Gene Jend for his four years of service as our Executive 

Director. The attendees acknowledged Gene with a round of applause. 

j. Principal Steve Rensner gave an update on the school.  

i. At Saturday’s session Steve brought Bailey, Calvary’s Comfort Dog, 

with him. 

ii. Calvary has received almost $500,000 in EANS I and EANS II funds – 

Emergency Aid for Non-public Schools. This has allowed us to take a 

lot of our plans, strategies, and hopes, and incorporate them into our 

ministry. 

The EANS I spending was focused on infrastructure and foundation. 

EANS II monies were focused on serving the underserved. This 

includes staffing, programming, and curriculum. Examples are a 

STEM instructor and curriculum coach. 



P a g e  3 | 22 

 

iii. Steve thanked the teaching staff for their tremendous efforts during the 

pandemic. 

iv. At the Saturday session, there was a question on security for the 

school. Steve reported that we run drills and tests for the children and 

staff. We also have installed new locks on the classroom doors. There 

is an emergency/silent alarm button in the school office to summon 

first responders. Steve attends the school safety academy each year. 

v. At the Saturday session, there was a question on whether we were able 

to use the EANS funds to improve our connectivity to the Internet. The 

answer was yes, including internal network improvements, teacher 

laptops, student Chromebooks, and faster Internet service. 

k. Fellowship Director Diane Robinson shared about her team. They have focused 

on the challenge of keeping people connected during the pandemic and are 

well positioned to support our upcoming church ministry year theme. Diane 

shared what her team does, how they do it, and others can be a part of it. 

l. Gene Jend gave a report on the new Director of Admissions & Development 

position, which was instituted for the current church year. Successes included 

participation and record results for our Calvary Walk | Run | Ride event and 

our Lutheran Scholarship Granting Organization (SGO) fundraising. 

m. Andrew Brock gave the Financial Report for the third fiscal quarter ended 

April 30, 2022. (See Attachment 1 for details.) 

i. We are above budget on revenue and below budget on expense — 

another successful year. Revenue was $2.16 million, and expenses 

were $1.9 million. Net gain of almost $240,000. The cumulative 

general fund balance ended at $913,119. 

ii. We continue to have no debt. We are very blessed as many other non-

profit organizations are not as fortunate as we are. The PPP loan was 

reported as debt last year as it was officially a loan at that time; as we 

expected, it has been converted into a grant. 

iii. Endowments ended this fiscal quarter at $1.15 million vs. $1.17 

million last year at this time. The stock market this year has impacted 

this total. 

iv. Extraordinary Revenue to date totals $696,000. This started as a 

protection during the pandemic, but since the congregation stepped up, 

it became an unplanned blessing to us. Andrew detailed our plans and 

spending to date. See Attachment 1 for details. 

At the Sunday session, there was a question regarding how much we 

are contributing to the Synod for mission programs. It was stated that 

our contribution to Synod has not changed over the past several years. 

It was later noted that our contribution to Lutheran Church – Missouri 

Synod Indiana District is $10,000 per year. 
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n. Andrew Brock presented the proposed 2022-2023 budget.  

We are budgeting a surplus of $63,851 for the year and are budgeting to end 

the year with a Cumulative General Fund surplus of $399,416. Note that the 

cumulative balance decreases as extraordinary expenses are taken out of the 

General Fund and allocated to other funds. 

Andrew reviewed some information on the Salaries & Benefits account of the 

proposed budget. He explained that we are now using the Concordia Plans 

Compensation Decision Support Tool as our Indiana District is no longer 

publishing its salary scale. Calvary salaries are based on 100% of midpoint of 

this new tool. 

There was a MOTION and second to approve the 2022-2023 Congregational 

Budget as presented. The motion CARRIED at both onsite sessions. 

o. Gene Jend gave an update on the Paving the Way special appeal. Current 

projects include a new school dishwasher and repaving the south parking lot. 

Other projects being considered are the Sanctuary and Narthex carpeting, the 

Sanctuary lights, and restroom remodeling. 

3. On Saturday, June 4, 2022, there was a motion to recess the meeting until Sunday; the 

session was recessed at 8:15 PM. On Sunday, June 5, 2022, there was a motion to 

adjourn the meeting; the meeting was adjourned at 1:11 PM. 

4. The meeting was closed with everyone reading 1Corinthians 9:23: I do it all for the 

sake of the gospel, that I may share with them in its blessings. 

 

 

 

Attachments:  

1. Meeting Agenda and Presentation (12 pages) 

2. 2021 Congregational Voters Meeting Minutes (4 pages) 

3. 2022-2023 Officers and Ministry Members Slate (1 page) 
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Attachment 1 
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Attachment 2 

Congregational Voters Meeting  

June 5/6, 2021 

Minutes 

Calvary Lutheran Church and School 

 

5. This year’s meeting was held in two onsite sessions: one at approximately 7:30 PM on 

Saturday, June 5, 2021, and one at approximately 12:00 PM on Sunday, June 6, 2021. The 

meeting was recessed between the two sessions. 

6. Due to the continuing pandemic, absentee voting was offered using either mail-in ballots or 

online ballots. A complete information packet was mailed to all member households and 

made available on Calvary’s website. 

7. On Saturday, June 5, the meeting was called to order at 7:35 PM and conducted by Gene 

Jend, Executive Director.  On Sunday, June 6, the meeting was reconvened at approximately 

12:00 PM by Gene Jend, Executive Director. 

8. The agenda for each onsite session was the same. (See Attachment 1.) 

a. Gene Jend opened with prayer. 

b. Gene Jend, Executive Director, welcomed the attendees and gave some opening 

comments. This is the second year we have split the meeting into two sessions. 

c. Gene Jend presented some recent Highs and Lows. 

Highs included.: 

• Excellent job by our staff navigating the COVID pandemic. 

• We aggressively pursued government pandemic benefits (monetary). 

• Virtual meetings were effective for worship, Bible Studies, New Members 

classes, etc. 

• School remained open and offered both onsite and virtual instruction. 

• As a response to social distancing during the pandemic, several Drive-thru 

events were held. 

• Our video ministry improved dramatically. 

• A walk-in freezer as added to our school kitchen. 

• Additional LED lighting was installed. 

• Adult Ministry responded to the pandemic by converting Lunch & Learn to a 

No Lunch, Still Learn virtual/online offering. 

• The Cross Walk, Run, Ride was held again. 

Lows included: 

• The University of Indianapolis workday was cancelled. 

• Our Easter Egg Hunt was cancelled. 

• The Fall Holiday Bazaar cancelled again. 

• The outdoor sign that was damaged has not yet been replaced. The process of 

designing the sign and getting a variance from the city for an electronic 

display board is taking a long time due to the pandemic. 
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d. Gene Jend reviewed the minutes from the prior year’s voters’ meeting. (See 

Attachment 2.) There was a MOTION and second to approve the minutes from our 

last annual meeting held September 12 & 13, 2020. The motion CARRIED at both 

onsite sessions and in absentee balloting. 

e. Gene Jend reviewed several proposed changes to the bylaws. (See Attachment 3.) 

There was a MOTION and second to approve changes to Calvary’s Bylaws as 

proposed and posted online and in the paper copies available in the Narthex. 

1. Extending the term limit for Ministry Team directors from one 3-year term to 

two 3-year terms. 

2. Minor edits are proposed to update language addressing our endowment funds. 

Removing reference to the Lutheran Multicultural Mission of Indianapolis, and 

some simple grammatical corrections. 

After brief discussion and several questions, the vote was called, and the motion 

CARRIED at both onsite sessions and in absentee balloting. 

f. Gene Jend presented the Nominations Slate of Officers and Ministry Teams for 2021-

2022.  (See Attachment 4.) He acknowledged and thanked the nominating committee 

of Jennifer Skojac, Wade Jackson, Susan Richert, Kara Hiatt, Emily Spelde and 

Pastor Ebert. He also thanked all members serving as officers and ministry team 

members. He then reviewed the areas where officers and directors were changing. 

There was a MOTION and second to elect the nominees listed on the 2021-2022 

Nominations Slate. The motion CARRIED at both onsite sessions and in absentee 

balloting. 

g. On Saturday evening Pastor Troemel presented the congregational update; on Sunday 

Pastor Kurt Ebert presented it. 

Membership Update  

As of May 31, 2021 

• Confirmed/Communicant membership:  1076 

• Baptized membership: 1309 

As of May 31, 2020 

• Confirmed/Communicant membership:  1127 

• Baptized membership: 1369 

Pastor noted that the declines are primarily due to the Spiritual Care Ministry 

Team doing a cleanup of the membership records and the fact that there was no 

New Members class this past fall due to the pandemic. 

Worship Report 

• In 2020, we missed 9 weeks of onsite worship due to COVID. In-person 

worship began on May 23/24. 

• In 2021, we were able to successfully host all normal and festival services. 

The Order of Service is starting to return to normal with Communion back to 

its normal place in the service.  

Changes have been well planned and gradual to minimize disruption. Our guiding 

principle has been to honor and care for one another, and to provide the safest 

possible onsite environment. 
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It was noted that during this time of pandemic, it has been very difficult to track 

actual worship attendance, especially in the area of online viewership.  

Pastor thanked everyone for their diligence and welcomed feedback. 

90th Anniversary Recognition 

In January of 2021 Calvary turned 90 years old! This slipped past us because of the 

pandemic. We will celebrate this fall at weekends during September and at the 

October 3 church picnic. 

2021-2022 Ministry Year Theme 

Pastor presented the 2021-2022 ministry year focus: “What kind of church does Jesus 

want us to be.” Our Theme is “Sent…” This includes three emphases: 

i. Sent with a purpose. 

ii. Sent with forgiveness. 

iii. Sent into the world. 

h. Pastor Sam Troemel gave an update on the Specific Ministry Pastor (SMP) program. 

He is taking this through the St. Louis Seminary. Even though he was ordained and 

installed at Calvary in January, he is still taking classes and will complete the 

program in August of 2022. Pastor Sam thanked the congregation for its support. 

i. Greg Simons gave the Financial Report for the third fiscal quarter ended April 30, 

2021.  (See Attachment 5.)  (Note that on Saturday night, this was a video recorded 

report.) Greg referred to details shown on the projection screen.   

i. For YTD Net, we ended with a surplus of $294,544 vs a budgeted surplus of 

$197,384  — $97,160 better than budget.   

ii. Our Cumulative General Fund surplus grew from $258,596 to $553,140. 

iii. Our strong results are due to the very positive response from the congregation. 

Contributions, Matching Gifts and School Gifts were all better than budget. 

Tuition and Fees were below budget as expected due to the pandemic as 

enrollment fell from 218 students K-8 to 185, and from 32 children in 

preschool to 25. 

iv. Expenses ended $117,709 under budget as we had good budget control and 

reduced facility usage during the pandemic.  

v. We have a $0 mortgage balance and a $0 line of credit balance. We have a 

debt of $370,320 for the CARES Act Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) 

loan, but we have applied for forgiveness for this; forgiveness will very likely 

be approved and this will then hit as revenue in the 2021-2022 fiscal year. 

vi. Our three endowments total more than $1.1M, an increase of over $100,000 

from last year. 

vii. Greg explained that the Extraordinary Revenue account of $712,000 is based 

on the PPP and Employee Retention Tax Credits — government programs 

that Calvary has been able to qualify for. 
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viii. Greg noted that we are projecting the Cumulative General Fund to end the 

year at just under $1M, and our cash position is very strong. He mentioned 

that there are ongoing discussions regarding how much cash we should hold 

and what to do with the cash we have accumulated. It is an exciting time when 

we have to make decisions like this. 

j. Greg Simons presented the proposed 2021-2022 budget. (See Attachment 6.) 

(Note that on Saturday night, this was a part of Greg’s video recorded report.) 

We are budgeting a deficit of $46,718 for the year but are budgeting to end the year 

with a Cumulative General Fund surplus of $936,719. 

Contributions are being budgeted conservatively at a 2% decrease. Tuition & Fees are 

not growing much as our latest estimate is 188 students K-8 for the next school year. 

We have added a part-time Development Director in Salaries & Benefits. 

Expenses have been brought back up to pre-pandemic levels. We have added $5,000 

of support for the Calvary India Missions under the Outreach account. We are 

increasing the Activities account with additional support of the Youth Ministry, 

specifically for the 2022 National Youth Gathering. 

Lastly, Greg showed a graph of the yearly trend of the Cumulative General Fund. 

(See Attachment 7.) Up to 2018 we were constantly running a cumulative deficit. In 

2019 we moved to a surplus and now have a very strong surplus. 

Greg turned it over to Gene Jend and he reviewed some information on the Salaries & 

Benefits account of the proposed budget. He explained that we are now using the 

Concordia Plan Services Compensation Decision Support Tool as our Indiana District 

is no longer publishing its salary scale. We are achieving 100% of midpoint for our 

workers and the average increase for next year is 3%. 

There was a MOTION and second to approve the 2021-2022 Congregational Budget. 

After some discussion and questions, the vote was taken, and the motion CARRIED 

at both onsite sessions and in absentee balloting. 

9. At the Sunday onsite session, Principal Stephen Rensner gave a school report.  

The theme for the school year just ended was “Fully Committed” — very apropos during this 

pandemic year. The school was able to offer both onsite and virtual opportunities during the 

year.  

Next year’s school theme is “See the Good” based on Romans 8:28.  

There are some changes to the Indiana state Choice Scholarship program. This will allow 

more families to qualify for assistance but will also mean we will need more Student Grant 

Organization (SGO) funds. Principal Steve asked that we consider all the benefits this has 

both for Calvary and personal taxes, and that we spread the news of this opportunity to 

others. He thanked the congregation for its continuing support of the school. 

10. On Sunday, Gene Jend asked Paul Brakke, Secretary, to confirm that all motions carried. 

Paul Brakke confirmed that all motions carried at both onsite sessions and for absentee 

voting. 

11. On Saturday, there was a motion to recess the meeting until Sunday; the session was recessed 

at 8:15 PM. On Sunday, June 6, 2021, there was a motion to adjourn the meeting; the 

meeting was adjourned at 1:03 PM. 
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12. Gene Jend closed both the Saturday and Sunday sessions with prayer. 

 

 

 

Attachments:  

4. Meeting Agenda (1 page) 

5. 2020 Congregational Voters Meeting Minutes (4 pages) 

6. Proposed Bylaws Changes (5 pages) 

7. 2021-2022 Officers and Ministry Members Slate (1 page) 

8. 2020-2021 Financial Report (1 page) 

9. 2021-2022 General Fund Budget (1 page) 

10. Cumulative General Fund Balance Trend 
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Attachment 3 

 


